Medford High School

Faculty Handbook
2017-2018



Home of the Tigers

Table of Contents

Welcome	4
Minnesota Teacher Code of Ethics	4
Duties and Responsibilities for Medford High School Teachers	5
Instructional Frameworks	6
Faculty Hours & Assignments	6
Absences (Covering Classes)	7
Absence Procedures/Requesting Leave	7
Academic Integrity	7
Appliances in Classrooms	8
Assembly Programs	8
Auditorium Usage	8
Bell Schedule	8
Bullying Prohibition Policy (District Policy #514)	8
Care of the Building	9
"CAST" Contributions	9
Chaperone Responsibilities	10
Classrooms	11
Communications (Handouts, Mailings, Emails, and Phone calls)	11
Course Syllabus	11
Daily Announcements	12
Detention	12
Electronic Information and Acceptable Use	12
Eligibility Lists	12
Faculty Meetings/Committee Assignments	13
Field Trips	13
Final Exams	13
Fire, Lockdown, and Severe Weather Drills	13
Fund Raising Activities	14
Grading	14
Hallway Supervision	16
Harassment and Violence Policy	17
Homework Policy	17
Honor Roll	17
Illness of Students	17
Incomplete Grades	17
Internet Purchasing	17
Lesson Plans	17

APPENDIX E – Professional Development Request Form	37
APPENDIX D – Field Trip Request Form & Permission Form Template	35
APPENDIX B – Fundraising Request Form	31
APPENDIX A – Lesson Plan Template	30
Whom Do I See About	27
The Role of the Principal in Discipline Problems	26
Classroom Management Techniques	25
Student Discipline	23
Classroom Procedures	22
Teacher Dress	22
Substitute Teachers	21
Study Halls	20
Students in the Building	20
Student Activities	20
Special Education Collaboration	20
Policy on Smoke/Tobacco Free Environment	20
Reporting Student Absences	19
Report Cards	19
Progress Reports	19
Professional Learning Communities (PLC's)	19
Professional Development	19
Pledge of Allegiance (District Policy #531)	19
Medication Dispensing Policy	18
Mail boxes	18
Lunchroom Supervision	18

Welcome

Welcome to the Medford Public Schools! We are proud of our school and our students. You are joining a staff that is committed to collaboration and high levels of learning for all students.

Medford Schools Aims and Goals

Aims:

- 1) Assure High Achievement for All Students
- 2) Utilize Educational Best Practices with All Staff
- 3) Provide a Safe and Welcoming Atmosphere for Everyone

Goal topics for each Aim:

- 1) Assure High Achievement for All Students
 - * Assure readiness for the next step (kindergarten, the next grade, college, career)
 - * Assure that all student groups reach proficiency on MCA tests
 - * Assure a 100% graduation rate
- 2) Utilize Educational Best Practices with All Staff
 - * Develop and utilize relevant and innovative curriculum and effective instruction
 - * Utilize technology to enhance learning
 - * Focus on continuous improvement for all programs
 - * Meet the needs of all students (academic, social, emotional)
 - * Attract, hire, develop, and retain employees who are committed to excellence
- 3) Provide a Safe and Welcoming Atmosphere for Everyone
 - * Respect, engage, and challenge everyone
 - * Value parents and community members as active educational partners
 - * Provide a wide variety of opportunities for all (classroom and extracurricular)
 - * Foster collaboration between the board, community, staff, and students

World's Best Workforce Goals (MN):

- * Kindergarten readiness for all students
- * Grade 3 literacy proficiency for all students
- * Close the achievement gap by 50% in all student groups
- * All students graduate from high school
- * All students graduate prepared for college and/or career

Minnesota Teacher Code of Ethics

Each teacher, upon entering the teaching profession, assumes a number of obligations, one of which is to adhere to a set of principles which defines professional conduct. These principles are reflected in the following code of ethics, which sets forth to the education profession and the public it serves, standards of professional conduct and procedures for implementation.

The standards of professional conduct are as follows:

- A teacher shall provide professional education services in a nondiscriminatory manner.
- A teacher shall make reasonable effort to protect the student from conditions harmful to health and safety.
- In accordance with state and federal laws, a teacher shall disclose confidential information about individuals only when a compelling professional purpose is served or when required by law.
- A teacher shall take reasonable disciplinary action in exercising the authority to provide an atmosphere conducive to learning.
- A teacher shall not use professional relationships with students, parents, and colleagues to private advantage.
- A teacher shall delegate authority for teaching responsibilities only to licensed personnel.
- A teacher shall not deliberately suppress or distort subject matter.

- A teacher shall not knowingly falsify or misrepresent records or facts relating to that teacher's own qualifications or to other teachers' qualifications.
- A teacher shall not knowingly make false or malicious statements about students or colleagues.
- A teacher shall accept a contract for a teaching position that requires licensing only if properly or provisionally licensed for that position.

Source: Minnesota Rule 8700.7500

Duties and Responsibilities for Medford High School Teachers

It is recognized that a professional educator needs a degree of latitude to utilize his/her skills and talents for the welfare of the students and the community. To facilitate the total program, however, some conformity is needed. The following statements are minimal standards and expectations of job performances for all certified staff at MHS:

- 1. Faculty members are to become knowledgeable of school policy as written in student, faculty and District #763 policy guidelines, and observe these policies in the day-to-day operations of the school.
- 2. The basic work day shall be from 7:30 a.m. to 3:20 p.m. Teachers are to be at their assigned duty stations during these hours unless other arrangements have been approved, or meetings have been scheduled. During this workday, teachers are entitled to 1 class period of preparation time (which can be divided into segments that are not less than 15 minutes). The day also includes a 30 minute duty-free lunch. At 8:10 a.m., teachers shall be in or near their classroom and available to students.
- 3. Faculty members shall remain in the building throughout the contracted school day, including the preparation period, unless permission is granted by a building principal. Those teachers leaving the building during the contracted day, or leaving prior to 3:20 p.m., shall notify the Principal's office. This is necessary because of phone calls, messages, or other reasons, which may arise.
- 4. Full time teachers have a five period instructional assignment plus a supervision and preparation period. Teachers who teach more than five class periods are considered to be on "overload" and will be compensated according to the Master Contract for this additional assignment.
- 5. The teacher's supervision period may be assigned as a study hall, lunch duty, collaboration period, or other supervisory duty not to exceed one period each day. The building principal makes such assignments as needed
- 6. General building supervision is a responsibility of all staff members. Inappropriate student conduct should be dealt with on location. If needed request assistance from the office. Teachers are expected to help with hallway supervision by being at their door during student passing times.
- 7. Most teachers are assigned a 22-minute advisory time three times per week with students. Based on the schedule, a teacher may not have such a period assigned.
- 8. Attendance is required at all faculty, grade level, and PLC meetings. Activities should be scheduled to not interfere with staff meetings. Teachers can only be excused from these meetings with permission from the principal.
- 9. Faculty members should keep abreast of modern educational practices and procedures by reading current literature, attending meetings, workshops and conventions.
- 10. The public should be informed of curricular and extracurricular programs. Each staff member is encouraged to arrange press and radio releases and assist with the interpretation of school programs to the public. Newsworthy items should be typed and turned into the office for distribution.

11. Teachers absent due to meetings, illness, and other causes, have responsibility for planning class activity during their absence. The substitute must be provided with plans that enable him/her to carry on the work of the class. (See Substitute Teachers procedure)

Instructional Frameworks

In order to provide the highest level of instructional excellence and provide our students with the greatest opportunities to learn, the following practices are used across disciplines and will be found in all high school classrooms on a consistent basis. These practices have clear research to support their impact on student achievement. Teachers choose how to implement and execute each of the practices based on what is appropriate for their content or discipline area.

Learning Targets

Each day students experience learning one lesson at a time. Knowing what they are expected to learn each day has been shown to increase engagement, motivation, and achievement. Communicating learning targets to students for each lesson is an important component of high quality instruction at Medford High School.

What are they?

Learning targets describe, in language students can understand, what students will learn in the lesson today. They answer the question: What did you learn today? They should build towards a larger learning goal (unit), but each day's learning target should address what is being learned *that* day.

Why?

Learning targets that are effectively communicated to students convey the purpose for each lesson. By clearly understanding the purpose behind each lesson, student engagement will increase, student motivation will increase, and ultimately student achievement will increase. In order for students to buy into each lesson, they need to understand why it is important and learning targets serve that purpose.

How do you write them?

Learning targets are a short summary of what should be learned in each lesson. They address the following criteria:

Describe for students exactly what they are going to learn by the end of the day's lesson.

Written in language students can understand.

Include how a student can demonstrate their mastery of the learning target.

Often writing learning targets as "I can..." statements is effective.

When should they be shared?

Learning targets will be posted and made explicitly clear to students at the start of a lesson. Learning targets should be revisited throughout the lesson and tied to the activities and examples used in class. Posting learning targets is important, but not sufficient to make them meaningful to students. They need to be integrated into the lesson and tied to the learning each day. Learning targets should also be included in the weekly lesson plan summary that is posted on the school website.

Faculty Hours & Assignments

The basic workday shall be from 7:30 a.m. to 3:20 p.m. Teachers are to be at their assigned duty stations during these hours unless other arrangements have been approved, or meetings have been scheduled. During this workday, teachers are entitled to 1 class period of preparation time (which can be divided into not less than 15-minute segments). The day also includes a 30-minutes duty-free lunch break.

- 1. If you have to leave prior to 3:20 p.m., please notify the office. This is necessary because of phone calls, messages, or other reasons for which we might need to contact you.
- 2. Teachers should be in their classrooms by 8:10 a.m. when the first bell of the day is rung. Students are to be in their first scheduled classroom, ready to begin the day, at 8:15 a.m.
- 3. Full-time teachers have a five period instructional assignment plus a supervision and preparation period. Teachers who teach more than five class periods are considered to be on "overload" and will be compensated according to the Master Contract for this additional assignment.
- 4. The teacher's supervision period may be assigned as a study hall, lunch duty, collaboration period, or other supervisory duty not to exceed one period each day. The building principal will assign as needed.

5. Most teachers are assigned a 30-minute advisory time twice weekly with students. Based on the schedule, a teacher may not have such a period assigned.

Absences (Covering Classes)

It is expected that teachers be in their classrooms whenever assigned to students. Coaches, be with players when you are responsible for them. If an emergency makes it necessary to leave the classroom, call the high school office and alert the neighboring teacher that you must leave. There is no legal defense, for any of us, if something should happen such as injury, or medical emergency, when students are left unsupervised.

Teachers are requested to be at their classroom doors during student passing times, visible to passing students. This not only helps with between-class supervision, but also provides a good opportunity for teachers to greet their students as they arrive for class.

Absence Procedures/Requesting Leave

Teachers, who know in advance that they will not be at school, should input the absence into Aesop as early as possible. Teachers are expected to maintain their list of preferred subs and either post sub plans on the absence or leave them on their desk for their substitute teacher.

Academic Integrity

Integrity is essential to excellence both in education and life. Assessments and other school work are measures of a student's academic performance. Honesty is required to ensure an accurate measurement of a student's academic knowledge. Each assessment must be evaluated on what the student knows or can do in order for the student and his/her family to have a clear and accurate accounting of the student's mastery of the material. When a student chooses to violate the academic integrity policy, it is a behavior infraction. As a result, the teacher will need to find an alternative way to assess the student's knowledge. It is at this point that all parties—parents, teachers, administrators, and the student—work to identify the root cause of the behavior and to help the student learn from the experience in a caring, consistent, and instructive way.

CLASSIFICATIONS OF ACADEMIC DISHONESTY

As a guiding principle, academic dishonesty includes, but is not limited to, cheating on schools assessments (formative or summative), plagiarism or collusion. Additional classifications may be added at any point.

- 1. Copying homework or allowing someone to copy your homework.
- 2. Letting your project partner do all the work and just putting your name on the final project.
- 3. Sharing test questions and/or answers what is on a test with other students either verbally or electronically (i.e. text messages, IPODS, earphones, calculators with memory systems, PDAs, Bluetooth technology.)
- 4. Looking on another's test/quiz or allowing another to copy a test/quiz.
- 5. Submitting another's work as your own with or without the other person's knowledge. (i.e. plagiarism.)
- 6. Working with others on an assignment that is designed to be done individually.

CONSEQUENCES FOR VIOLATIONS OF THE ACADEMIC INTEGRITY POLICY

A violation of the academic integrity policy is a behavioral infraction and shall be treated as such. All offenses are cumulative for all courses over the high school academic career. If the behavior warrants it, the administration may increase the level of consequences based on the facts and the violations of other policies.

PROCEDURES FOR REPORTING ACADEMIC DISHONESTY

- 1. If a staff member has belief that a student violated the academic honesty policy, he/she will discuss the incident with the student.
- 2. The staff member will complete a behavior referral and submit it to the principal or designee outlining the infraction.
- 3. The staff member will inform the parent(s) of the infraction via the phone or a letter.

- 4. The teacher will set a date and time not to exceed 4 school days of the violation to complete an alternate assessment for up to 80% credit. If a student fails to complete it within the stated timeframe, the teacher will issue a score of zero.
- 5. The administration will meet with the student, and parent(s) if required, to review the incident and to establish the consequences. A follow-up meeting may be necessary to review the student's actions subsequent to the incident.
- 6. The violation will be entered into the student's discipline record.

Appliances in Classrooms

Faculty members are allowed to have small refrigerators in their classroom. Coffee pots, microwaves, hot plates, space heaters, etc., are not allowed in teacher classrooms. Coffee pots and microwaves may be located in the Staff break room #152.

Assembly Programs

All teachers, not on prep are to attend assembly programs and pep fests, as these are an integral part of the curriculum. It is the responsibility of each teacher to see that students are attentive and orderly.

Auditorium Usage

All staff are welcome and encouraged to use the auditorium, but there are some procedures to follow to ensure we maintain an accurate schedule and high quality facilities:

- Scheduling of the auditorium is done by Matt Kellen, please notify him at least three days in advance with the following information: when the auditorium needs to be opened and closed, who will be using it and supervising, and what equipment will be used (projector, screen, microphones, etc.).
- No students are allowed in the sound and lighting control room.
- No food or drink is allowed in the auditorium.
- Students are not allowed to use the auditorium without supervision.

Bell Schedule

The first bell will ring at 8:10 a.m. and students will report to classes by 8:15 a.m. Students will have 4 minutes passing time between classes.

Students who arrive to class more than 15 minutes after the bell are considered absent from that class. Late arrival of less than 15 minutes is considered to be a tardy. 1st hour attendance must be submitted by 8:35 am so office staff can begin to verify absences with parents.

M, W Schedule				
First Bell	8:10			
Period 1	8:15-9:06	51m		
Period 2	9:10-10:01	51m		
Period 3	10:05-10:56	51m		
A-Lunch (7/8)	10:56-11:26	30m		
Period 4A	11:00-11:51	51m		
Period 4B	11:30-12:21	51m		
B-Lunch (9-12)	11:51-12:21	30m		
Period 5	12:25-1:16	51m		
Period 6	1:19-2:10	51m		
Period 7	2:13-3:04	51m		

T, Th, F Schedule				
First Bell	8:10			
Period 1	8:15-9:02	47m		
Period 2	9:06-9:53	47m		
Advisory	9:57-10:19	22m		
Period 3	10:23-11:10	47m		
A-Lunch (7/8)	11:10-11:40	30m		
Period 4A	11:14-12:01	47m		
Period 4B	11:44-12:31	47m		
B-Lunch (9-12)	12:01-12:31	30m		
Period 5	12:35-1:22	47m		
Period 6	1:26-2:13	47m		
Period 7	2:17-3:04	47m		

Bullying Prohibition Policy (District Policy #514)

It is the policy of the school district to maintain a learning and working environment that is free from bullying which includes, not only students who are directly engaged in an act of bullying but also students who, by their indirect behavior, condone or support another student's act of bullying. This policy also applies to any student

whose conduct at any time or in any place constitutes bullying that interferes with or obstructs the mission or operations of the school district or the safety or welfare of the student, other students, or school staff.

Bullying includes behavior that is intimidating, threatening, abusive, or hurtful conduct that is objectively offensive and(1) the conduct involves an imbalance of power; or(2) the conduct materially and substantially interferes with a student's education or ability to participate in school activities.

Bullying includes, but is not limited to, conduct by a student against another student that a reasonable person under the circumstances knows or should know has the effect of: harming a student; damaging a student's property; placing a student in reasonable fear of harm to his or her person or property; or creating a hostile education environment for a student. These circumstances also apply to bullying acts toward school staff.

No teacher, coach, administrator, or other employee of Medford Public School will permit, condone, or tolerate bullying.

Complaints of bullying can be made to the principal by completing a written report form. Oral reports shall be considered complaints as well. False accusations or reports of bullying against another student are prohibited and may result in discipline. All complaints will be investigated and acted upon appropriately.

Bullying among students, or directed at school staff, may result in positive behavioral interventions up to and including suspension and/or expulsion. The circumstances of each bullying incident will be taken into account, which may include developmental and maturity levels of the parties involved, levels of harm and nature of behavior, relationship between parties involved, past incidents or continuing pattern of behavior, and the context in which the alleged incidents occurred to determine appropriate consequences.

Policy on this issue is extensive and space does not allow for complete printing here. This policy is available in the school offices and posted by the principal office for public viewing at any time.

Care of the Building

Correct student attitude toward our building can only be developed if every teacher will cooperate and enforce strict regulations. Students marring furniture, walls, floors, lockers, etc., are to be referred immediately to the principal.

General appearance of the room is the responsibility of the teacher to whom it is assigned. We ask that all teachers be very vigilant in watching the condition of the building and school property.

"CAST" Contributions

The school district newsletter, "THE CAST," is published monthly. It serves as our communication link to the entire community. (CAST stands for "community and school together" and contains community news as well as school news.) Articles for the CAST should be prepared in two-column format and submitted via e-mail to Heidi Langeslag. We urge everyone to contribute to this monthly newsletter. You will be informed of monthly copy deadlines, usually falling about the 15th of the month.

Chain of Command

Parents/Students are often discouraged when they attempt to communicate with central office administrators and are sent back to building-based officials in order to resolve a problem their child may be experiencing in school. To prevent that frustration, parents can become informed about the "Chain of Command", or where to begin the communication sequence regarding their child's problem. Parents of children with special needs should refer to the Special Education section below.

Many parental questions are easily and completely answered by communicating directly with the educator in charge of the class or program. Each situation should first be addressed at whatever level the initial action was taken with appeals moving on to the next level on the chain of command. The easiest way to communicate would

be by email. A phone call would be the next preferable way to communicate. The chain of command can be found on the District and High School Websites.

Chaperone Responsibilities

Faculty members will be appointed chaperone responsibilities by administration. Beginning the 2003-2004 school year, the Student Council at Medford High School has assumed the assignment of coordinating school activities including, but not limited to, the following: Jr. High Fall and Spring Dance, Homecoming Activities and Dance, Prom, Graduation. The Student Council will have these activities approved by administration.

Roles for Class Advisors as assigned in the past have been eliminated under our present Student Council system. Chaperone responsibilities are still required for these school activities and chaperones will work closely with Mr. Johannes, Student Council Advisor. Faculty chaperone assignments are listed below and will rotate annually. A chaperone who cannot fulfill his/her obligation must arrange for another faculty member to assist.

Chaperone Responsibilities

Chaperones

Jr. High Fall Dance

Mr. Larson, Mr. Haakonson,

Jr. High Spring Dance

Ms. Olson, Ms. Johnson, Ms. Stewart

Homecoming Decorations & Dance

Student Council will coordinate:

rtudent Council will coordin

- -Voting for Royalty
- -Jr. Attendants at Coronation
- -Publicity
- -Appoint students to serve as Master of Ceremonies
- -Order crowns and flowers for royalty nominees
- -Pick decorations and DJ/band for Homecoming Dance
- -Transportation of royalty during halftime of FB game.
- -Other Homecoming activities

Ms. O'Connell, Mr. Whitman, Mr. Bon

Sit in Movie: Ms. Hoefs

Snow Week Decorations and Dance

Student Council will coordinate:

- -Select band/DJ for dance
- -Select decorations for dance
- -Select attendants if necessary
- -Other Snow Week activities

Ms. Cameron, Ms. Hoha, Ms. Christiansen, Mr. Melles

Prom Grand March, and Dance

Student Council will coordinate:

- -Select band/DJ for dance
- -Select decorations for Grand March and dance
- -Select dance location
- -Select Sophomore attendants
- -Other Prom activities

Mr. Johannes, Ms. Mohr, Ms. Skelton

Graduation

Student Council will coordinate:

- -Individual flowers for each graduate
- -Supply floral arrangements for stage
- -Posting of Sr. Class motto
- -Provide student ushers
- -Arrange Commencement speaker(s)

Sr. Class will determine with administration:

-Class motto, colors, flower, and announcements by mid-December

Appointed as needed.

Concessions

-For Home FB, VB, Basketball, Wrestling, Softball and Baseball Divided between the K-12 Faculty.

Classrooms

The general appearance of the classroom is the teacher's responsibility.

- 1. Please do not allow students to sit on the backs and tops of desks and tables. Do not allow students to lean against walls. Keep student chairs away from the walls to help prevent marring of walls.
- 2. Desks and tabletops should be kept free of drawings and writing. Please check them frequently and do whatever is necessary to keep them clean. If students are vandalizing school property or others' property, they should be reported to the principal's office immediately.
- 3. We encourage grouping and rearranging seating to facilitate learning. Students need to understand that school property needs to be treated with care. If desks and tables are moved, please do it quietly and safely. If you share a room, consider the other teacher's needs. No food or beverages are allowed in classrooms. On an occasion where food or a beverage is planned, check with administration on the availability of using the commons.
- 4. For those who have tables in the classroom, have students put chairs up at the end of the day to facilitate cleaning of the room.
- 5. Rooms are to be kept neat and orderly. This is the responsibility of the classroom teacher.

If there are some specific problems regarding the appearance or condition of your classroom, please notify a custodian or maintenance person, preferably by completing a Custodial Work Request Form(available in the High School Office), unless it is an emergency or safety threat. Report damage, burned out lights, broken furniture, etc. as soon as possible.

Communications (Handouts, Mailings, Emails, and Phone calls)

Any materials, letters, notices, etc. given out to students or mailed to parents are a direct reflection, good or bad, on the school and the person sending or handing out the material. Be sure such items are professional in appearance and content. Any major handouts or mailings should be copied to the Principal prior to distribution, because inquiries about them are often directed there.

Be positive and proactive in your communications with students and parents. For example, "Jimmy does nothing" versus "Jimmy must use class time more wisely" communicates the same message to parents, but the latter may produce more favorable results.

Be very careful in writing email messages. It is preferred that staff members talk to parents if they are to discuss issues where conflict may arise. Written statements can be misinterpreted. When writing, identify facts and positive comments to the greatest extent.

Course Syllabus

Teachers will create a course syllabus to be shared with all students during the first week of class, posted on the class website or learning platform website. A course syllabus template is included in appendix C and posted on the HS Schoology website. The course syllabus is an important communication tool for students, parents, and administrators. Information in the syllabus should convey the purpose of the course, course activities, expectations for homework and grading, classroom expectations, important dates and other information that is important to know in order to be successful in class. The following sections are required to be included in the course syllabus:

- Course Title & Schoology Code
- Contact Information
- Course Description
- Grading, homework, and late work policy
- Classroom rules
- Other sections as needed

Daily Announcements

Daily high school announcements will be e-mailed to all staff members & posted on Schoology for students every morning during second period. If you have anything you would like to put in the announcements you will need to get it into the office before 3:30 p.m. the previous day. Sport activity the night before should be in the office by 8:00 a.m. to make the morning announcements for that day. If you have a student put something in the announcements, the teacher must sign off on it beforehand.

Detention

An after school detention system will be in place after the first week of school. Teachers will be asked to take turns serving as detention supervisors for one week at a time. If no students are assigned to detention, no session will be held. A schedule will be provided to the supervising teacher before the end of the days on which detention is scheduled. Teachers who cannot supervise their assigned detention are responsible for finding another teacher to cover for them. Detention sessions are from 3:08 PM to 4:00 p.m. Be sure to check and report attendance to the office at the end of the session.

Detention may be assigned by the principal or a teacher for unacceptable behavior addressed under the Rules of Conduct. Parents will be notified by email or phone when a detention is assigned. Any request to change a detention date must be made by 3:00 on the Tuesday before detention to the principal.

Detention Rules

- 1. Students must bring schoolwork or a book to read. iPads can only be used for schoolwork or reading (no games, social media, or messaging). The detention supervisor can put the iPads on guided use to ensure students are on task. No other electronic devices are allowed
- 2. No sleeping.
- 3. No food or beverages are allowed.
- 4. Students should be seated quietly and spread throughout the room.
- 5. Failure to listen to the detention supervisors instructions may result in dismissal of the student with no credit for time served.
- 6. Skipped detentions or dismissal from detention for poor behavior will result in ISS.

Electronic Information and Acceptable Use

In addition to daily announcements and grades, other communications will be handled through the e-mail system. Read email on a regular basis. Calls will be stored on voice mail for teachers to check when convenient as to not interrupt teaching with ringing phones. If emergencies arise, proper notification to teachers will be made. Personal long distance calls should be avoided. Use of a personal calling card will cut back on the need for billing.

Staff members are responsible for monitoring their computer including email, internet, and material saved under their domain. Inappropriate materials, as set forth in Board Policy #524, downloaded or found on District equipment will yield an administrative investigation and may result in disciplinary action as followed in Board policy and the Teacher Master Contract. Staff members are instructed to delete inappropriate emails received, immediately, and not to save them on District equipment. If a staff member finds inappropriate material/web site pop-ups, etc., on their computer, they are to report it immediately to administration to be considered held harmless.

Eligibility Lists

A list of students who, because of receiving a failing mark in any class are deemed to be ineligible at the end of a three week grade check period will be sent to the District Activities Director. Teachers determine which students should be placed on the ineligibility list and are required to report the list to the activities director at the three week and six week grade check. He will supply this list to coaches currently active with the season sports and activities. The list will not be openly posted and it will be the responsibility of the coach to discuss a student's status with him/her.

The simplest definition of the eligibility policy is "no pass-no play." If a student fails any course during a grading period, he/she is ineligible until the next grade check. At that time, the student's academic standing will be

reviewed and if the student is making satisfactory progress in passing the failed course(s) and all others, eligibility will be restored at that time for the rest of the grading period.

GRADE CHECKS

Quarter 1 Quarter 2

9/26/17 - 3 wk check (10/3/17 1 wk) 10/17/17 - 6 wk check (10/24/17 1 wk) 11/9/17 - End of Quarter 1 12/4/17 - 3 wk check (12/11/17 1 wk) 12/22/17 - 6 wk check (1/5/17 1 wk) 1/19/18 - End of Quarter 2

Quarter 3 Quarter 4

2/13/18-3 wk check (2/20/18 1 wk) 4/24/18 - 3 wk check (5/1/18 1 wk) 3/6/18- 6 wk check (3/13/18 1 wk) 5/15/18 - 6 wk check (5/22/18 1 wk) 3/28/18- End of Quarter 3 6/1/18 - End of Quarter 4

Faculty Meetings/Committee Assignments

Faculty meetings are scheduled as needed, and will usually be held on the 1st Wednesday of the month at 7:30 a.m. If the agenda has not been completed, meetings may continue after school.

Certain committees will function during the school year, and most faculty members will be involved in one or more such groups. The High School Site Team is an on-going committee that deals with decision-making regarding budget, purchasing, and procedural items that affect the high school in general. It will be re-constituted in early fall.

Secondary Committee Options

Site Team Ramp-Up Leadership Team District Professional Development Technology Teaching & Learning Middle School Leadership

Field Trips

Any teacher wishing to take students out of class for a learning activity or event must complete the following information:

- 1. Complete and submit the field trip protocol form (see appendix D or HS Schoology Page) at least TWO weeks in advance. Completed application includes the form, example permission form, transportation form, and absence form.
- 2. The school secretary and all teachers must be given a preliminary list of students that will be absent at least ONE week in advance of the absence. Final list must submitted the day of the absence.

Teachers that are organizing whole grade level field trips for mainstream classes will consult with special education case managers to collaborate and include special education students that are not in the mainstream classes.

Final Exams

All classes are expected to administer an end of course final test or project and we are looking at different schedule options and ways to allow seniors to take those final exams outside the regular class so you don't have to give everyone the final a week ahead (if you have mixed grade enrollment classes). It is okay to give the seniors a final, continue to cover material with remaining students, and give those remaining students a slightly different (or the same) final.

Fire, Lockdown, and Severe Weather Drills

The state law requires that schools have five fire drills, five lockdown drills, and at least one severe weather drill during the school year. Fire drills will be held more often in the spring and fall so fewer drills may be held in cold weather.

Teachers are responsible for explaining the regulations of these drills to each of their classes and the procedure that will govern in case of a drill or an actual emergency.

The following regulations will be used:

- 1. Teachers will know and inform their classes of evacuation or <u>lockdown</u> procedure.
- 2. Teachers will lead their students to the exit (fire and severe weather).
- 3. Movement will be by brisk step, but no running.
- 4. The outside exit doors are to be held open by the first student reaching the area and closed when all have exited (fire only).
- 5. Each teacher should be able to account for all students under their supervision by using a class roster.
- 6. Do not reenter the building while the alarm is sounding wait until "all clear" is notified by the administration.
- 7. Fire drill and <u>Severe Weather</u> procedure must be posted in each classroom. <u>The Lockdown procedure must be identified but specific code words to end a lockdown must remain confidential. The specifics for these drills are found in the Emergency Action Plan.</u>

Fund Raising Activities

The scheduling of fund raising activities, and the purpose for which these funds are to be used, is to be done on the appropriate request forms available in the High School office. All such requests must be pre-approved by the principal before the activity begins. Concentrate on service-oriented fund-raisers rather than door-to-door sales. Selling of products within the school is limited to the cafeteria area, and is not to be carried into classrooms in any area of the building without the express permission of the building principal and teachers involved. No food that does not meet Smart Snacking guidelines may be sold before 4:00. The fundraising request form can be found in Appendix B or on the HS Staff Schoology Site.

Grading

Grades are to be given each quarter and credit assigned at the end of the school year. Grades will range from A to F with plus (+) or minus (-) designations as appropriate. We do not issue a grade of A+. Grades are weighted according to the following scale for computation of the grade point average (GPA):

A = 4.00	C = 2.00
A = 3.67	C = 1.67
B+=3.33	D+=1.33
B = 3.00	D = 1.00
B-=2.67	D - = .67
C+ = 2.33	F = 0.00

Software from Infinite Campus is available for your use in reporting grades to the office when due. Instructions from the office staff will be provided at a meeting prior to the first need to use this part of the student record system. Parents will be able to "view only" grades and attendance of their children via the Infinite Campus Online Parent Portal, therefore it is critical that you keep student grades current and up to date.

Purpose and Meaning of Grading

- 1. Communicate achievement status with parents
- 2. Provide information to student for self evaluation

Weighted Grades by Category

Recognizing that activities that are assessed in the classroom can serve more than one purpose, the use of category weighted grading will be used to provide consistency across all classrooms. All assignments or items that are put in the gradebook must fit one of the three following categories:

Product- Performance, Summative, Final

Category Title: Performance

Description: Any final performance that determines the growth of the student's learning.

Evidence that proves the students have learned the desired learning target objective.

Evidence of the level of achievement towards the stated learning target or standard. These items focus on what students know and are able to do at a particular point in time.

Examples: Chapter tests, mid-term tests, final tests, reports, presentations, final draft essays, etc.

Category Weight: No less than 70%

Progress- Practice, Formative, Growth

Category Title: Practice

Description: Any practice work that connects to the target objective and allows student room for improvement to obtain mastery on the performance product.

Daily assignments or formative assessments that are corrected for accuracy or feedback is given to help students fix mistakes for the performance product. These items measure students learning progress towards achievement of learning targets or goals.

Examples: Rough draft essays, Assignments graded for accuracy, measuring learning in progress, Quizzes to determine where students are at and used for instruction,

Category Weight: No more than 30%

Process-Behavior, Effort, Study Skills, Learning Habits

Category Title: Effort

Assignments to determine students effort to work towards the practice and performance goal

Work based on completion effort and not accuracy

These items focus on how students have learned the content or standards.

Examples: Homework that is graded for completion, Group participation score, Time on task, Use of class time, Punctuality of assignment, Preparedness, Academic Skills, Syllabus, Signatures, Diagnostic

Category Weight: No more than 15%

Definitions

Test: Any assessment (long or short) that is the final measurement of student learning. Content will not be revisited after the assessment is taken.

Quiz: Any assessment that measures the progress towards achievement of a learning target or standard that is used to drive instruction and students will have another opportunity to demonstrate achievement.

Diagnostic: Practice assessments that are graded for completion and meant to prepare students to handle the testing instrument (ie. practice AP tests)

Assignment: Student learning practice that is short, due the next day, and graded for accuracy

Homework: Student learning practice that is short, due the next day and graded for completion

Grading Scales								
Traditional			Standards Based					
94-100 A	80-83	B-	67-69	D+	4.0	Exceeds Expectations	95%	A
90-93 A-	77-79	C+	64-66	D	3.5		90%	
87-89 B+	74-76	C	60-63	D-	3.0	Meets Expectations	85%	В
84-87 B	70-73	C-	0-59	F	2.5		80%	
					2.0	Partially Meets	75%	C
					1.5		70%	
					1.0	Does Not Meet	65%	D
					0.5		60%	
					0.0^{1}	No Evidence	50%	F

¹Students must attempt and submit an assessment in order to receive a 0.0 and 50%. Students who do not submit anything will receive 0% credit.

Re-assessment

If teachers offer re-assessment, they may require students to make test corrections, complete all homework relevant to the assessment, complete additional practice, attend tutoring sessions, or complete another activity before being able to re-assess.

General Procedures

1. Departments will determine grading processes and category weights and apply them consistently

- 2. As the purpose of grading is to communicate achievement levels to students and parents, each grading period must contain a sufficient number of assessments to accurately determine achievement. Every effort will be made to hold students accountable for completing every assignment.
- 3. Due dates and deadlines (Recommended Late Work Policy)
 - a. Teacher will set due dates and deadlines for all assignments in order to increase the opportunities for students to complete their assignments.
 - b. Assignments turned in by the due date will be considered for full credit
 - c. Assignments that are turned in after the due date but before the deadline will be considered for up to 80% credit
 - d. Assignments turned in after the deadline but before the "Final Friday" of each quarter will be considered for up to 50% credit
 - e. A student may submit a written appeal form to the teacher in order to petition for more than 80% or 50% credit for assignments turned in after a deadline but before the Final Friday
 - f. The "Final Friday" will be the last Friday of a grading term, unless the grading term ends on a Friday, in which case the Final Friday will be the 2nd to last Friday of the grading term
- 4. All courses will have a final exam that assesses the essential learning targets of the course. Example final exams include, but are not limited to: a final oral presentation, an in-class essay, short answer questions, or a multiple choice assessment. The semester final exam will be recorded as a separate grade and will count for no more than 10% of the semester grade.
- 5. Grades will be updated weekly and posted in Infinite Campus.
- 6. Communicating student performance
 - a. Teachers will enter assignments into the grade book no later than the day it is due
 - b. Teachers will enter scores into the gradebook within 2 days of the due date or designate the assignment at turned it (T) until scores can be entered.
 - c. Assignments that are not turned in by the due date and have not received permission to turn in late (due to absences, for example) will be marked as missing (M) until turned in.
 - d. All grade books will be brought up to date at least once per week

Building Wide Consistency

- 1. All teachers will use weighted category grading
- 2. The category titles will be consistent
- 3. All teachers will use the same grading scale

Department Wide Consistency

1. Category weights will be consistent within departments

Individual Teacher Responsibility

- 1. Teachers will create and publish late work policies in their course syllabuses
- 2. Teachers will set due dates and deadlines

Hallway Supervision

Greeting students at the doorway of your room and assisting in hall supervision helps to maintain an atmosphere of control and respect that affects the entire school day. The sharing of this responsibility by all teachers helps to achieve the type of school in which it is pleasant to teach. It should be the exception when a staff member is not assisting in supervision before school, between classes, and after school.

- All students in the halls during class periods must have a pass (including teaching assistants).
- Everyone is expected to help maintain an orderly building by assisting in the following ways:
 - O Be in the halls during passing time to assist students in getting to class on time and to help maintain order
 - O Do not allow students to leave class early at anytime during the day
 - o Fill out a pass for students who have legitimate school business. Students who do not have legitimate school business should not be given a pass to leave the classroom
 - O Under no circumstances are students to be locked out of a classroom for tardiness. If a student is tardy, they should be marked tardy on attendance. An appropriate consequence should be given.

Harassment and Violence Policy

School District #763 is committed to providing a safe, positive learning and working environment for everyone. It is the policy of the school district to maintain a learning and working environment free of religious, racial or sexual harassment and violence. The complete Harassment and Violence Policy (#413) can be found in the Appendix.

Homework Policy

Homework is an integral part of the learning process of every student. Following are some guidelines for making homework assignments in keeping with the district's goals. In grades 5 through 12, teachers should be aware of overall assignment practices so that students are not overburdened with homework.

<u>Suggested Time Allotment</u> -- these times can vary based on the ability of the student and the amount of study time he/she has during the school day.

Grade Level	Types of homework	Approx. Amount of Time
7 & 8	Varies based on schedule	15-20 minutes per subject
9 - 12	Varies based on schedule	30 minutes per subject

Honor Roll

The Honor Roll will be determined each quarter. This will be done immediately upon issuance of the report cards. (See note above about incompletes.) The honor roll will be reported to the press in two lists: (1) high honors – 3.67-4.00 GPA & (2) honors- 3.00-3.66 GPA.

Illness of Students

If a student becomes ill or appears ill, the teacher is to send the student to the Nurse's Office. The student should be accompanied by a reliable person. If the student is to be sent home or to a doctor, the parents or guardian will be notified.

Incomplete Grades

Students having an incomplete (I) on their report card have a maximum of two weeks (10 school days) from the last day of the grading period to complete the necessary work. Incompletes are not to be used as an extension of the grading period, they should only be used when extenuating circumstances prevented students from turning in work on time. At the end of this period the incomplete will be automatically changed to a failing mark if no other grade is subsequently awarded by the teacher. Any exceptions to this procedure should be given in writing to the office secretary.

Students who receive an incomplete at the end of a grading period will not be eligible for honor roll status, even if the incomplete is made up according to the above procedure. Not completing school work on time makes a student ineligible for honors recognition despite eventual grades earned. Exceptions may be granted for extenuating circumstances by the building principal, such as serious illness, or other cause of extended absence.

Internet Purchasing

There will be no purchases allowed during the school day by using the schools or your personal computers without prior approval from the administration. No personal purchases are allowed on the school computers at any time.

Lesson Plans

There are planning books available in the high school office (and these hard copies will be phasing out). If you prefer to write lesson plans on the computer (preferred method), you may do so and you can share with administration. Whichever way you choose, lesson plans should include or accomplish the following:

- 1. Plans for at least a week of classes for each course.
- 2. Specific daily measurable objectives for each class.
- 3. When you are introducing a standard in a course, please indicate that on the lesson plan for that day and highlight it in some way.

4. Weekly lesson plans are to be entered onto teacher individual websites no later than 8:00 a.m. on the first working day of the week for which the plan is made. This allows for parent/guardian viewing via the website. Website lesson plan templates are available on the HS Staff Schoology page and a copy can be found in Appendix A.

Lunchroom Supervision

Lunchroom supervisors are expected to be present in the commons as soon as possible after students are dismissed. Lunchroom supervisors will close the doors to the academic and athletic hallways and monitor students that leave the commons area. Lunchroom supervisors will arrange a schedule that will divide supervision duties and ensure all staff has a 30 minute duty free lunch based on the following schedule:

A Lunch Supervision – 10:56-11:26 Supervision; 11:26-11:56 Lunch; 11:56-12:21 Supervision B Lunch Supervision – 11:00-11:21 Supervision; 11:21-11:51 Lunch; 11:51-12:21 Supervision

Student Lunchroom Expectations

- 1. Leave all books and items in your locker during lunch. iPads are allowed.
- 2. WALK from class to the lunchroom. No running.
- 3. Form two lines and respect the order of the lines. No budging.
- 4. A maximum of 10 people per table.
- 5. Clean up any messes that you make, contribute to or see.
- 6. When you are finished eating, check your table and area for messes, dump your tray and return to your seat.
- 7. Do not leave the commons without permission from a faculty monitor. Use the restrooms near the kitchen. You must have a pass from a teacher for permission to leave the lunchroom.
- 8. Stay in your seats until the bell dismisses you to your next class.

Mail boxes

Faculty mailboxes are located in the Teacher Mailroom #151. It is imperative that all teachers check their mail boxes as soon as they arrive. Mail boxes should be checked once or twice daily. Mailboxes are not to be used for advertisement or promotion of personal business interests. Students and non-staff members are not allowed in the mailroom (Rm #151).

Medication Dispensing Policy

Parents are encouraged to arrange the administration of medication (prescription or over-the-counter drugs) to their children during non-school hours. This is especially important because a nurse is not always on duty at Medford School. If it is necessary for a child to be given medication at school, the following procedure will be used:

- A. All medication must be in the original container that it was purchased in and be labeled. This includes cough drops.
- B. Labeling of Medicine
 - 1. Prescription drugs must include the patient's name; name, address, and telephone number of issuing pharmacy; name of the prescribing physician; directions for use and the name and manufacturer of the drug
 - 2. Over the counter drugs must be in the original container and also have attached to it the patient's name and directions for use. Aspirin will not be dispensed as an analgesic at school due to its association with Reye's Syndrome.
- C. All medications must be accompanied with a permission message signed by parent or guardian and a doctor's signed prescription.
- D. Medications will be kept in the health office in a locked drawer and dispensed by the health aide. This procedure complies with Minnesota Statute 123.35 & 126.202. Ritalin, Dexedrine, and other controlled drugs will be counted by the health aide when the prescriptions are received.
- E. Students whose temperature is measured at 100 degrees or higher will be sent home regardless of medication that is sent with the child.

Your help and cooperation is needed to insure the safest possible situation regarding the administration of medication to students at Medford School. If there are any questions or concerns about this procedure, please call the principal.

Pledge of Allegiance (District Policy #531)

Students in this school district shall recite the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America one or more times each week. The pledge will be recited the first school day of each week in the Social Studies classroom.

Anyone who does not wish to participate in reciting the pledge of allegiance for any personal reasons may elect not to do so. Students and school personnel must respect another person's right to make that choice.

Professional Development

Teachers are encouraged to participate in professional development activities that will improve student learning in their classrooms and help them achieve their TDE goal. The professional development priorities and site professional development activities are coordinated by the district professional development committee. Individual site requests are reviewed and approved by the site teams. Site team meets on the first Thursday of each month and all professional development requests should be submitted to the principal or site team rep before the meeting. A professional development request form can be found in appendix E or on the HS Schoology website. In addition to the request form, an absence form and requisition form should be completed and attached when submitted. When a request is approved, the site team secretary will notify the teacher.

Professional Learning Communities (PLC's)

All teachers will participate in a PLC. PLC's will meet from 7:30-8:10 on the 2nd and 4th Wednesday morning of each month. PLC's are guided by two guiding principles

Progress Reports

Progress reports are to be completed for every student at mid-quarter throughout the year visible in Infinite Campus. These reports will be visible during advisory times and if students are struggling contact must be made home. Please contact homes as well for good progress as well as deficiency situations. Staff should create progress reports via the Infinite Campus grade book program option. Teachers will discuss progress and plan of action for students failing or at risk of failing their courses at midterm and end of term. Notification will be sent home to parents through Infinite Campus that mid-term reports are available. Paper copies will be printed upon request.

It is absolutely essential that any parent of a student who is failing be informed of that at the earliest possible time. A failing grade for the quarter or semester will be reviewed for a possible grade changes.

Staff members will be notified of the mid-quarter deadline for progress report preparation a week in advance of the release.

Report Cards

Report cards will be computer generated and viewable through Infinite Campus to students at the end of each quarter. Grades are transmitted by computer to the high school office (comments can also be transmitted for inclusion on the report card).

Infinite Campus check of report cards will be during advisory time on specific days following the end of the quarter. Final report cards of the year will also be available through Infinite Campus and paper copies will be printed upon request.

Reporting Student Absences

Absences and tardies should be recorded daily on the school attendance software. Please strive for accuracy in tardies and daily attendance. Please note students who have been absent for three or more consecutive days. This information must be current and accurate to proactively address student attendance issues. 1st hour attendance must be submitted by 8:35 am so office staff can begin to contact parents to verify absences.

Policy on Smoke/Tobacco Free Environment

The 1992 Legislature enacted M.S. 144.4165, Sec. 3, which prohibits tobacco products in public schools. The language specifies that,

"No person shall at any time smoke, chew, or otherwise ingest tobacco or a tobacco product in a public school, as defined in section 120A.05, subdivisions 9, 11, and 13. This prohibition extends to all facilities, whether owned, rented, or leased, and all vehicles that a school district owns, leases, rents, contracts for, or controls." Any person who violates M.S. 144.4165 is guilty of a petty misdemeanor.

Special Education Collaboration

High school special education case managers will collaborate with the evaluation team and general education teachers as much as possible.

Shared eval/re-evaluation calendar

- 18-21 days before re-evaluation window, the evaluation team and case manager will meet to collaborate and plan the re-evaluation. Additional input may be needed from general education teachers and the principal. The plan for re-evaluation should be made after discussing what is known about the student, what we want to know, and after the group has reviewed the file
- 14 days before the window, plan and signature page sent out
- 30 Day Re-Evaluation Window
 - o By day 5 All requests for information from staff (general education teachers and case managers) have been made by the evaluation team
 - O By day 10 All information has been received from staff and case managers (all staff will be expected to respond within 5 school days)
 - O By day 25 Draft evaluation/re-evaluation is available in SPED Forms, draft is emailed to parents, IEP team meets to collaborate if change in service time or disability is foreseen, principal will be notified if the draft is not ready by this time so a plan to complete it can be put together
 - o Day 27 or 28 Meeting scheduled with parents
 - O This is a GOAL for completing evaluations and reevaluations, certainly circumstances will not allow this to be followed every time

Student Activities

The general policies that will be adopted for student activities are as follows:

- 1. All student activities scheduled shall be approved by a building principal.
- 2. All dates for activities for the high school must be approved by a building principal.
- 3. No special parties shall be made a part of the class period at Christmas or other periods of the year.
- 4. Arrangements, which set a certain time for students to be at the building, must have organized supervision. Be prompt. This is not a custodian's job.
- <u>5.</u> If you are in charge of students in the building when custodians are off duty must be the last to leave and the doors must be locked.

Students in the Building

Faculty members assigned to activities are responsible for the students in the building after school hours. Do not allow students to remain in the building for make-up work or participation in an activity unless an instructor is present and responsible for them. This is a collective responsibility. Teachers are encouraged to invite students to remain after school for help.

After school, students should leave the building as soon as possible. The commons will be the designated area for students waiting for transport after school.

Study Halls

Students must attend a study hall with materials appropriate for study purposes. Study hall supervising staff may issue passes to the office, counseling office, media center, or restrooms. Students desiring to see a teacher, other

than the study hall teacher, must obtain a pass from that teacher prior to the study hall period and present it to the study hall teacher following attendance roll.

No use of personal electronic devices including, but not limited to, cellular phones, iPods, and mp3 players will be allowed in study hall (even with headphones). Use of iPads will be left to the discretion of the study hall supervisor. No card playing is allowed in study hall, the media center or classrooms.

Study Hall Expectations

- 1. Students are expected to bring schoolwork or material to read to their study hall.
- 2. iPad and personal electronics use for games, messaging, and social media is prohibited.
- 3. No sleeping.
- 4. Students that need to work with other students or complete work outside the study hall location must bring a pass from the teacher that assigned the project/assignment. Students are not allowed to leave the study hall to obtain a pass.
- 5. Any student that leaves a study hall to work at another location must report back to the study hall at least three minutes before the end of the period.

Substitute Teachers

Short term substitutes are placed in impossible situations when no assignments or very ambiguous assignments are left for them. On the other hand, they should not be expected to continue with class plans which may include such procedures as introduction of new units or oral discussion unless there has been a consultation with them at least one day in advance to determine whether or not the substitute feels qualified to undertake such an assignment. To make these assignments effective, usually more time is needed for preparation than substitute teachers have available after they have been called. Seating charts should be completed for each class and be available in the classroom office desk.

When a teacher is ill, and it becomes necessary to be absent, please inform Matt Kellen between 5:45 a.m. and 6:15 a.m. at 507.475.2527, so a substitute may be contacted. In case of prolonged illness, contacting the Principal the day before would be advantageous. Prepare assignments that can be handled by a substitute. Substitute teachers will complete a form to summarize the activities covered in each class. If possible, let the high school office know the night before. Contact the high school office if you know by 3:00 p.m. to assist in keeping the same substitute.

Absences other than illness or emergencies require prior approval (leave forms) and substitute needs are to be arranged with Diane Larson. Double check with Diane the day before your absence on the status of a substitute.

Preparing For a Substitute

- A. File in your desk or school office, a:
 - 1. Daily schedule with special day changes.
 - 2. Seating chart or lists of students by class periods.
 - 3. Location of texts, answers, supplies, facilities.
 - 4. A copy of each course syllabus.
 - 5. Class rules and behavior expectations consequences.
 - 6. iPad and electronic device usage expectations.
 - 7. Procedural directions attendance, lunch count, fire drills, lockdown procedures, assemblies, passing between rooms, homework and grading methods, etc.
 - 8. Student information instructional groupings and texts, student leaders and helpers, potential problem students and plans for dealing with them, special needs students, time and place they may leave room to get help.
 - 9. Other duties hall, lunch, bus monitor, etc.
 - 10. Time filler or fun activities games, puzzle, art, etc.
 - 11. Blank attendance form and instructions to collect and submit accurate attendance.
- B. Buddy or neighbor teacher plan to assist substitute.

C. Preparing students in advance.

- 1. Substitute or teacher is a trained professional who is a faculty member for that time.
- 2. Substitute teacher will be carrying out your plans for class work, behavior, and consequences.
- 3. Follow through with infractions when you return.
- 4. Do not reteach lesson, but do check for understanding.
- 5. Students have responsibility to help sub may appoint helpers.
- 6. Students goal is to maintain positive reputation for learning and behavior.

Teacher Dress

Although this should be taken for granted, teacher dress is important to the profession. Please dress as befits the profession. To be recognized as professional people, we should dress accordingly. Medford High School staff has always upheld high standards in this regard. Blue jeans are acceptable dress only in special casual circumstances.

Some Basic Rules and Procedures

Classroom Procedures

If you keep students after class, be sure to give them a pass to their next class. The office will not issue passes in such cases because they cannot be verified as legitimate.

Students should not be out of the classroom for any reason without a pass. Students will be challenged to show a pass by office personnel or administration as well as any teacher if found to be in the hallways or areas other than classrooms during class time. Each classroom will be issued one plastic pass to be used by students. Only one student should be allowed to leave the classroom at a time.

Require an ADMIT slip from any student who was absent the previous day(s). Check to see if the slip is marked "excused" or "unexcused" by office personnel. Please inform your students the first week of school about how you handle advanced makeup slips, missed tests, unexcused absences, etc. Most of these situations are covered by policy. An up-to-date policy handbook is available in the office. Copies of policies can be made available upon request. Student handbooks have detailed policy explanations in them regarding attendance.

Be accurate and timely in your attendance reporting. Everyone is on Infinite Campus and we gather attendance information through the computer system at the beginning of the day. It is critical that you file absences with the high school office at the beginning of the period.

Students who are more than 15 minutes late to a class are considered absent (rather than tardy). Students not in class by 8:30 AM should be reported as absent; those who arrive by 8:30 AM are considered tardy, and any student who arrives more than 15 minutes late should be reported as absent, rather than tardy. These time frames apply to all classes throughout the day. If you change the status of a student's attendance, be sure to notify the office at your earliest convenience, and no later than the end of the school day.

Discipline

Teachers are required to have a written discipline plan, a summary of which should be in the course syllabus and discussed with students during the first week of school. Policies applicable to your room (which may be in addition to general school policies) should be carefully explained to your student. A process of setting expectations, informing students of those rules and the consequences, and administering them equitably will provide a strong basis for classroom control.

Good discipline is that method of behavior control, which produces constructive learning outcomes. The school must help the student learn how to manage their own behavior so that it does not interfere with the learning opportunities of other students or create unnecessary interference with essential school regulations.

1. Corporal Punishment is prohibited by the following 1989 legislation:

BE IT ENACTED BY THE LEGISLATURE OF THE STATE OF MINNESOTA: Section 1. [127.45]

[CORPORAL PUNISHMENT PROHIBITED.] SUBDIVISION 1. [DEFINITION].

For the purpose of the section, "corporal punishment" means conduct involving:

- (1.) hitting or spanking a person with or without an object; or
- (2.) unreasonable physical force that causes bodily harm or substantial emotional harm.
- SUBD.2. [PROHIBITION.] An employee or agent of a public school district shall not inflict corporal punishment or cause corporal punishment to be inflicted upon a pupil to reform unacceptable conduct or as a penalty for unacceptable conduct.
- 2. Whenever it becomes necessary to use physical restraint, parents will be notified of the occurrence.
- 3. Good discipline is proactive and positive rather than reactive and negative in nature. It consists of keeping students interested and busy doing something constructive rather than punishing them for doing things that are anti-social.

Student Discipline

Code of Conduct: Unacceptable student behavior will be subject to disciplinary action in accordance with District Policy #506. The Student Discipline Policy applies to all school buildings, school grounds and school property, school-sponsored activities or trips, school bus stops, school buses, school vehicles or any other vehicles approved for school district purposes. Student discipline is applied to any student conduct, at any time or in any place, when it interferes with or obstructs the mission or operations of the school district or the safety or welfare of the student, other students, or employees.

The Code of Student Conduct is posted on the bulletin board located between the High School office and Counselor's office. A complete copy of Board Policy #506 is included in the Appendices.

Disciplinary Action: Disciplinary action for the unacceptable behavior described in this policy may include, but is not limited to:

- 1. Meeting with the teacher, counselor, or principal;
- 2. Detention or restriction or loss of privileges;
- 3. Parent contact;
- 4. Parent conference;
- 5. Modified school programs;
- 6. Removal from class;
- 7. Suspension;
- 8. Exclusion;
- 9. Expulsion.

A teacher, school employee, school bus driver or other agent of the district may use reasonable force in compliance with MN Statutes 121A.582, other laws, and District Policy.

Removal from class: Teachers have the responsibility of attempting to modify disruptive student behavior by such means as conferring with the student, using positive reinforcement, assigning detention or other consequences, or contacting the student's parents. "Removal from class" is the short-term exclusion of a student from class during which the school retains the custody of the student. A staff member shall escort students removed from class to the High School office. The removed student shall be accompanied by a staff member and seated in the High School office until the principal or their designee conferences with the student.

The principal or designee shall conference with the teacher and may request a written report regarding the removal of the student. The removal from class may be imposed without an informal administrative conference where it appears the student has created an immediate and substantial disruption to themselves or to persons or property around them. The length of time of the removal from class shall be at the discretion of the principal. Students shall be returned to class upon completion of the terms of the removal established at an informal administrative

conference. These terms may include, but are not limited to, parent contact, parent conference, disciplinary action as written in District Policy #506, and a readmission plan.

The principal or designee will determine if a referral to special education services for assessments, or if a review of the current Individual Education Plan of a disabled student, is needed. The removal of a student from class shall not exceed five (5) class periods.

Discipline: The Greatest Killer of Teachers

The greatest teacher in the world cannot teach unless good classroom discipline is maintained. Likewise, a good disciplinarian does not necessarily make a good teacher. Although none of the following principles is new, how many of them do you apply?

- 1. Learn all you can about previous school experiences of your students (but do not let this information bias you).
- 2. Be prepared for class. Ten seconds of idle time can develop into 10 minutes of problems.
- 3. Make your assignments reasonable and clear. Assignments and instruction must be different for Jr. High compared to Sr. High students.
- 4. Be prepared for the unexpected (whatever it may be).
- 5. Keep rules to a minimum -- basic rules are needed, but many rules have no real purpose.
- 6. Be consistent for the entire school year.
- 7. Don't punish the entire class for the actions of a few.
- 8. Never say anything to a student in front of a class that you would not say in the presence of his or her parents.
- 9. Never, never, never humiliate a student in front of others.
- 10. Students have plenty of buddies. Don't be a buddy; be a teacher.
- 11. Don't be afraid to apologize.
- 12. Use the telephone. Let the parents work with you.
- 13. Never argue with a student in front of the class. The odds are 25 to 1 that you'll lose. <u>Conference in private</u>.
- 14. Believe it or not students will be getting away with things. You will not be able to catch them all.
- 15. Be enthusiastic -- it's contagious.
- 16. Don't be a screamer. Be steady and calming.
- 17. Don't make study a punishment. You cannot motivate a student to "learn a punishment." Think about that statement.
- 18. Know your students' hobbies, interests, problems, friends, etc., and show a sincere interest in these things.

19. Keep administrators informed when dealing with problem students.

Classroom Management Techniques

Following is a list of nine classroom management techniques that are consistent with a humane and inter-active approach to classroom discipline.

- 1. **Anticipating disciplinary problems**. A variety of assessment techniques exist for identifying those situations and cues that indicate discipline problems are likely to occur. Develop a list of such situations and cues together with suggested approaches for dealing with each of them (e.g., high interest activities for Friday afternoon classes preceding a football game).
- 2. **Setting limits**. This process usually involves students in defining mutually agreed-upon, enforceable standards of behavior and defining logical consequences for those who violate the standards. This process will help to develop consistent expectations for student behavior.
- 3. **Using signaling techniques**. Teachers can sometime discourage discipline problems before they happen by signaling the pupils who are involved that the situation is being observed and understood. Many signals (e.g., a look) can be unobtrusive so that the teacher does not disrupt the class while attempting to prevent or curb misbehavior.
- 4. **Developing assertiveness**. Many techniques in the various assertiveness training approaches are useful to teachers having difficulty in expressing their expectations forcefully and clearly. The teacher, for example, might learn to use students' names more often and to make direct eye contact while expressing expectations.
- 5. **Exercising control through proximity**. A teacher can discourage potentially disruptive behavior by moving closer to the students who may cause a disruption. The teacher might move to a position behind or beside the student, place a hand on the desk, or on the pupil's shoulder. Changing student seats is another useful strategy.
- 6. Varying classroom activities. This first aid technique may have long-range as well as short-range consequences. Successful teachers usually vary activities frequently depending on the difficulty of the task and the age and maturity of the students. A lecture or audiovisual presentation may be followed by discussion on subgroups or by various hands-on tasks. Small group activity may be followed by reports to the total class. Teachers plagued with discipline problems can be helped to plan lessons that call for more variety. They can also learn how to become sensitive to cues from students who are becoming anxious or restless.
- 7. Improving routine management activities. If classroom management activities are not carefully structured disruption can occur, inviting additional disturbance by students. At the first aid stage, teachers with problems can be helped to improve such simple procedures as taking attendance unobtrusively, collecting and returning papers efficiently, preparing audiovisual materials and equipment in advance, giving clear and concise instructions for initiating new activities, handling requests to leave the room, and distributing materials for individual or small-group work.
- 8. **Removing disruptive pupils**. Sometimes, as a first aid measure, one or more pupils must temporarily or permanently be removed from the class. There may be a negative group or clique of pupils in a class causing behavior problems. Sometimes behavior can be improved if individuals are separated and transferred to other classes. Temporary removal to the school office or to a time-out room, if one is available, may also help.
- 9. Calling a staffing conference. Students who persistently cause disruption in more than one class can sometimes be helped, if the reasons for their behavior are better understood by all concerned. A staffing conference attended by the student's teachers and a counselor and/or psychologist may define causes and suggest solutions. Perhaps the youngster should be referred for special services or to a special program. When all else fails, it may be necessary to suspend the boy or girl from the class and arrange for a follow-up conference.

The Role of the Principal in Discipline Problems

- 1. The principal is here to help you **but** their office should not be considered an automatic dumping ground for every child who makes you feel trapped, threatened or thwarted.
- 2. The principal's major responsibility concerning student discipline is for the total, overall procedures and policies of the school. In addition, as time allows, they can be very helpful on an individual basis by counseling a student, arranging to discipline a student or arranging a conference with the teacher, parents, etc.
- 3. But before you call in the principal, or send a student to his office, stop a minute and consider: Is this trip really necessary? It means that someone **outside** your classroom is being asked to discipline a student for behavior **inside** your classroom.
- 4. Remember the boy who cried "Wolf!" Don't use the principal so often that the tactic loses its effectiveness. If you send students to the principal for minor infractions, what will you use for major ones?
- 5. The best resource for improving the discipline in your classroom is to work with the peer coach to observe your classroom and assist in setting expectations. They can also cover your class and recommend staff members to observe with excellent classroom management techniques.
- 6. In using the principal, as in all disciplinary matters, an ounce of prevention is worth a pound of cure. If you are having disciplinary problems, discuss them frequently with the principal. Keep them informed. They may be able to offer some very helpful suggestions.
- 7. Always inform the principal before sending the student to them. Nothing is more disconcerting to a student than to find -- when they arrive at the principal's office, that full information concerning his attitudes and activities had preceded them and that the principal is already well aware of the problem they have been creating.

If a situation demands that you immediately remove a student from class, escort them to the office and ask your neighboring teacher to help with supervision of your class. See "Removal from class" for clarification of teacher responsibility for student removal from class.

Never send a student out of class without a definite place to go!

- 8. You need the principal's support and cooperation -- and they needs yours.
- 9. Due Process will be followed before a student is permanently removed from a class.
- 10. Be sure you understand the school's policies regarding discipline and follow them! Support these procedures even when they may be a little out of line with your own ideas. No situation is perfect, and the principal needs your backing just as you need theirs.

If you use the principal's help wisely, you'll benefit, and most important, your students will benefit, too. "To paraphrase Dr. James Dobson, author of the book <u>Dare to Discipline</u>, we can emphatically state that:

- 1. Authority has its place in the classroom. The teacher who starts from an indecisive position is in for a heap of trouble.
- 2. The teacher's behavior the first day or week of school is the key to establishing good discipline for the rest of the year.

- 3. Teachers should deal with small problems promptly. Consistency is crucial. A lot of little problems left unattended can build into big ones and undermine the teacher's role as the leader in the classroom.
- 4. Teachers should define their limits for the students yet expect to be tested.
- 5. Although anger will work to extinguish undesirable behavior, it is the teacher's least effective tool.
- 6. A respect for the individual differences is an essential ingredient in establishing classroom discipline. Not all students are alike, nor are all teachers alike. What works for one will sometimes have to be modified for another.

Whom Do I See About...

504 Plans	Sara Routh
Activities	Kevin Werk
Announcements	Diane Larson
App Requests	Patrick Shipway
Athletics	Kevin Werk
Attendance	Betsy Cole
Auditorium Usage	Matt Kellen
Baseball	Jon Chappuis
Benefits	Heidi Langeslag
Boys Basketball	OPEN
Budget (Supply)	Kevin Babcock
Bus/Transportation	Lorice Wilke
CAST Newspaper	Betsy Cole
Class Scheduling/Registration	Sara Routh
Community Room Usage (after school)	Matt Kellen
Concession Stand	Jerome Johannes
Continuing Ed Hours	Jeannie Ness
Copier	Terry Beucler
Cross Country	Dave Bon
Data/Testing	Mary Christiansen
Discipline	Kevin Babcock
Email	Darin Gathje
Faculty Meetings	Kevin Babcock
Fall Play	Shelley Fitzgerald
FFA	Tim Larson or Lisa Hoefs
Field Trips	Kevin Babcock
Fire Drills	Kevin Babcock
Food Service	Missy Patterson
Football	Jerome Johannes
Fundraising	Kevin Babcock
Girls Basketball	Mark Kubat
Grade Submission	Diane Larson

Heating/Cooling Issues HS Conference Room Usage Infinite Campus Insurance Infinite Campus Insurance Insura	Health Issues	Verna Christofferson
HS Conference Room Usage Matt Kellen Infinite Campus Sara Routh or Diane Larson Insurance Heidi Langeslag iPad Keyboards Terry Beucler Keys Matt Kellen Knowledge Bowl David Bod Laminating Terry Beucler Lockdown Drills Kevin Babcock Lockers Diane Larson Maintenance Sean Heaney Medford Education Association Tim Larson or Dave Bon Mentor Program Chris Bangs Middle School Team Sara Olson NHS Kym Cameron & Emily O'Connell One Act Play Rebecca Mohr Payroll Heidi Langeslag Peer Coaching Mary Christiansen Phones Mark Larkoski Printers Darin Gathje Professional Development Chris Ovrebo or Kim Goblirsch Requesting Subs (Aesop) Matt Kellen or Heidi Langeslag Rtl Kim Goblirsch SADD Nichole Schelling Schoology Patrick Shipway Seite Team		
Infinite Campus Sara Routh or Diane Larson Insurance Heidi Langeslag iPad Keyboards Terry Beucler Keys Matt Kellen Knowledge Bowl David Bod Laminating Terry Beucler Lockdown Drills Kevin Babcock Lockers Diane Larson Maintenance Sean Heaney Medford Education Association Tim Larson or Dave Bon Mentor Program Chris Bangs Middle School Team Sara Olson NHS Kym Cameron & Emily O'Connell One Act Play Rebecca Mohr Payroll Heidi Langeslag Peer Coaching Mary Christiansen Phones Mark Larkoski Printers Darin Gathje Professional Development Chris Ovrebo or Kim Goblirsch Requesting Subs (Aesop) Matt Kellen or Heidi Langeslag Rtl Kim Goblirsch SADD Nichole Schelling Schoology Patrick Shipway Soniority List Heidi Langeslag Site Team Kim Gob		
Insurance Heidi Langeslag iPad Keyboards Terry Beucler Keys Matt Kellen Knowledge Bowl David Bod Laminating Terry Beucler Lockdown Drills Kevin Babcock Lockers Diane Larson Maintenance Sean Heaney Medford Education Association Tim Larson or Dave Bon Mentor Program Chris Bangs Middle School Team Sara Olson NHS Kym Cameron & Emily O'Connell One Act Play Rebecca Mohr Payroll Heidi Langeslag Peer Coaching Mary Christiansen Phones Mark Larkoski Printers Darin Gathje Professional Development Chris Ovrebo or Kim Goblirsen Purchasing Kevin Babcock Ramp-Up to Readiness Rebecca Mohr Requesting Subs (Aesop) Matt Kellen or Heidi Langeslag Rtl Kim Goblirsch Schoology Patrick Shipway Sehology Patrick Shipway Seniority List Heidi Langeslag		
iPad Keyboards Terry Beucler Keys Matt Kellen Knowledge Bowl David Bod Laminating Terry Beucler Lockdown Drills Kevin Babcock Lockers Diane Larson Maintenance Sean Heaney Medford Education Association Tim Larson or Dave Bon Mentor Program Chris Bangs Middle School Team Sara Olson NHS Kym Cameron & Emily O'Connell One Act Play Rebecca Mohr Payroll Heidi Langeslag Peer Coaching Mary Christiansen Phones Mark Larkoski Printers Darin Gathje Professional Development Chris Ovrebo or Kim Goblirsch Purchasing Kevin Babcock Ramp-Up to Readiness Rebecca Mohr Requesting Subs (Aesop) Matt Kellen or Heidi Langeslag Rtl Kim Goblirsch SADD Nichole Schelling Schoology Patrick Shipway Seniority List Heidi Langeslag Site Team Kim Goblirsch <td>•</td> <td></td>	•	
Keys Matt Kellen Knowledge Bowl David Bod Laminating Terry Beucler Lockdown Drills Kevin Babcock Lockers Diane Larson Maintenance Sean Heaney Medford Education Association Tim Larson or Dave Bon Mentor Program Chris Bangs Middle School Team Sara Olson NHS Kym Cameron & Emily O'Connell One Act Play Rebecca Mohr Payroll Heidi Langeslag Peer Coaching Mary Christiansen Phones Mark Larkoski Printers Darin Gathje Professional Development Chris Ovrebo or Kim Goblirsch Purchasing Kevin Babcock Ramp-Up to Readiness Rebecca Mohr Requesting Subs (Aesop) Matt Kellen or Heidi Langeslag Rtl Kim Goblirsch SADD Nichole Schelling Schoology Patrick Shipway Seniority List Heidi Langeslag Site Team Kim Goblirsch SMART Boards Patrick Shipway <td></td> <td></td>		
Knowledge BowlDavid BodLaminatingTerry BeuclerLockdown DrillsKevin BabcockLockersDiane LarsonMaintenanceSean HeaneyMedford Education AssociationTim Larson or Dave BonMentor ProgramChris BangsMiddle School TeamSara OlsonNHSKym Cameron & Emily O'ConnellOne Act PlayRebecca MohrPayrollHeidi LangeslagPeer CoachingMary ChristiansenPhonesMark LarkoskiPrintersDarin GathjeProfessional DevelopmentChris Ovrebo or Kim GoblirschPurchasingKevin BabcockRamp-Up to ReadinessRebecca MohrRequesting Subs (Aesop)Matt Kellen or Heidi LangeslagRtlKim GoblirschSADDNichole SchellingSchoologyPatrick ShipwaySeniority ListHeidi LangeslagSite TeamKim GoblirschSMART BoardsPatrick ShipwaySoftballAlyssa StrunkSPEDJulie Ladwig or Laura SchulteSpeech TeamKim GoblirschSpring MusicalShelley FitzgeraldState AssessmentsMary ChristiansenStudent CouncilJerome JohannesStudent TeachersKevin BabcockSupervision or EvaluationKevin BabcockTeacher Development PlanMary Christiansen	•	•
LaminatingTerry BeuclerLockdown DrillsKevin BabcockLockersDiane LarsonMaintenanceSean HeaneyMedford Education AssociationTim Larson or Dave BonMentor ProgramChris BangsMiddle School TeamSara OlsonNHSKym Cameron & Emily O'ConnellOne Act PlayRebecca MohrPayrollHeidi LangeslagPeer CoachingMary ChristiansenPhonesMark LarkoskiPrintersDarin GathjeProfessional DevelopmentChris Ovrebo or Kim GoblirschPurchasingKevin BabcockRamp-Up to ReadinessRebecca MohrRequesting Subs (Aesop)Matt Kellen or Heidi LangeslagRtlKim GoblirschSADDNichole SchellingSchoologyPatrick ShipwaySeniority ListHeidi LangeslagSite TeamKim GoblirschSMART BoardsPatrick ShipwaySoftballAlyssa StrunkSPEDJulie Ladwig or Laura SchulteSpeech TeamKim GoblirschSpring MusicalShelley FitzgeraldState AssessmentsMary ChristiansenStudent CouncilJerome JohannesStudent TeachersKevin BabcockSupervision or EvaluationKevin BabcockTeacher Development PlanMary Christiansen	•	
Lockdown DrillsKevin BabcockLockersDiane LarsonMaintenanceSean HeaneyMedford Education AssociationTim Larson or Dave BonMentor ProgramChris BangsMiddle School TeamSara OlsonNHSKym Cameron & Emily O'ConnellOne Act PlayRebecca MohrPayrollHeidi LangeslagPeer CoachingMary ChristiansenPhonesMark LarkoskiPrintersDarin GathjeProfessional DevelopmentChris Ovrebo or Kim GoblirschPurchasingKevin BabcockRamp-Up to ReadinessRebecca MohrRequesting Subs (Aesop)Matt Kellen or Heidi LangeslagRtlKim GoblirschSADDNichole SchellingSchoologyPatrick ShipwaySeniority ListHeidi LangeslagSite TeamKim GoblirschSMART BoardsPatrick ShipwaySoftballAlyssa StrunkSPEDJulie Ladwig or Laura SchulteSpeech TeamKim GoblirschSpring MusicalShelley FitzgeraldState AssessmentsMary ChristiansenStudent CouncilJerome JohannesStudent CouncilJerome JohannesStudent TeachersKevin BabcockSupervision or EvaluationKevin BabcockTeacher Development PlanMary Christiansen		
LockersDiane LarsonMaintenanceSean HeaneyMedford Education AssociationTim Larson or Dave BonMentor ProgramChris BangsMiddle School TeamSara OlsonNHSKym Cameron & Emily O'ConnellOne Act PlayRebecca MohrPayrollHeidi LangeslagPeer CoachingMary ChristiansenPhonesMark LarkoskiPrintersDarin GathjePofessional DevelopmentChris Ovrebo or Kim GoblirschPurchasingKevin BabcockRamp-Up to ReadinessRebecca MohrRequesting Subs (Aesop)Matt Kellen or Heidi LangeslagRtlKim GoblirschSADDNichole SchellingSchoologyPatrick ShipwaySeniority ListHeidi LangeslagSite TeamKim GoblirschSMART BoardsPatrick ShipwaySoftballAlyssa StrunkSPEDJulie Ladwig or Laura SchulteSpeech TeamKim GoblirschSpring MusicalShelley FitzgeraldState AssessmentsMary ChristiansenStudent CouncilJerome JohannesStudent TeachersKevin BabcockSupervision or EvaluationKevin BabcockTeacher Development PlanMary Christiansen		•
MaintenanceSean HeaneyMedford Education AssociationTim Larson or Dave BonMentor ProgramChris BangsMiddle School TeamSara OlsonNHSKym Cameron & Emily O'ConnellOne Act PlayRebecca MohrPayrollHeidi LangeslagPeer CoachingMary ChristiansenPhonesMark LarkoskiPrintersDarin GathjeProfessional DevelopmentChris Ovrebo or Kim GoblirschPurchasingKevin BabcockRamp-Up to ReadinessRebecca MohrRequesting Subs (Aesop)Matt Kellen or Heidi LangeslagRtlKim GoblirschSADDNichole SchellingSchoologyPatrick ShipwaySeniority ListHeidi LangeslagSite TeamKim GoblirschSMART BoardsPatrick ShipwaySoftballAlyssa StrunkSPEDJulie Ladwig or Laura SchulteSpeech TeamKim GoblirschSpring MusicalShelley FitzgeraldState AssessmentsMary ChristiansenStudent CouncilJerome JohannesStudent TeachersKevin BabcockSupervision or EvaluationKevin BabcockTeacher Development PlanMary Christiansen		
Medford Education AssociationTim Larson or Dave BonMentor ProgramChris BangsMiddle School TeamSara OlsonNHSKym Cameron & Emily O'ConnellOne Act PlayRebecca MohrPayrollHeidi LangeslagPeer CoachingMary ChristiansenPhonesMark LarkoskiPrintersDarin GathjeProfessional DevelopmentChris Ovrebo or Kim GoblirschPurchasingKevin BabcockRamp-Up to ReadinessRebecca MohrRequesting Subs (Aesop)Matt Kellen or Heidi LangeslagRtlKim GoblirschSADDNichole SchellingSchoologyPatrick ShipwaySeniority ListHeidi LangeslagSite TeamKim GoblirschSMART BoardsPatrick ShipwaySoftballAlyssa StrunkSPEDJulie Ladwig or Laura SchulteSpeech TeamKim GoblirschSpring MusicalShelley FitzgeraldState AssessmentsMary ChristiansenStudent CouncilJerome JohannesStudent TeachersKevin BabcockSupervision or EvaluationKevin BabcockTeacher Development PlanMary Christiansen		
Mentor ProgramChris BangsMiddle School TeamSara OlsonNHSKym Cameron & Emily O'ConnellOne Act PlayRebecca MohrPayrollHeidi LangeslagPeer CoachingMary ChristiansenPhonesMark LarkoskiPrintersDarin GathjeProfessional DevelopmentChris Ovrebo or Kim GoblirschPurchasingKevin BabcockRamp-Up to ReadinessRebecca MohrRequesting Subs (Aesop)Matt Kellen or Heidi LangeslagRtlKim GoblirschSADDNichole SchellingSchoologyPatrick ShipwaySeniority ListHeidi LangeslagSite TeamKim GoblirschSMART BoardsPatrick ShipwaySoftballAlyssa StrunkSPEDJulie Ladwig or Laura SchulteSpeech TeamKim GoblirschSpring MusicalShelley FitzgeraldState AssessmentsMary ChristiansenStudent CouncilJerome JohannesStudent TeachersKevin BabcockSupervision or EvaluationKevin BabcockTeacher Development PlanMary Christiansen		•
Middle School TeamSara OlsonNHSKym Cameron & Emily O'ConnellOne Act PlayRebecca MohrPayrollHeidi LangeslagPeer CoachingMary ChristiansenPhonesMark LarkoskiPrintersDarin GathjeProfessional DevelopmentChris Ovrebo or Kim GoblirschPurchasingKevin BabcockRamp-Up to ReadinessRebecca MohrRequesting Subs (Aesop)Matt Kellen or Heidi LangeslagRtlKim GoblirschSADDNichole SchellingSchoologyPatrick ShipwaySeniority ListHeidi LangeslagSite TeamKim GoblirschSMART BoardsPatrick ShipwaySoftballAlyssa StrunkSPEDJulie Ladwig or Laura SchulteSpeech TeamKim GoblirschSpring MusicalShelley FitzgeraldState AssessmentsMary ChristiansenStudent CouncilJerome JohannesStudent TeachersKevin BabcockSupervision or EvaluationKevin BabcockTeacher Development PlanMary Christiansen		
NHS Kym Cameron & Emily O'Connell One Act Play Rebecca Mohr Payroll Heidi Langeslag Peer Coaching Mary Christiansen Phones Mark Larkoski Printers Darin Gathje Professional Development Chris Ovrebo or Kim Goblirsch Purchasing Kevin Babcock Ramp-Up to Readiness Rebecca Mohr Requesting Subs (Aesop) Matt Kellen or Heidi Langeslag Rtl Kim Goblirsch SADD Nichole Schelling Schoology Patrick Shipway Seniority List Heidi Langeslag Site Team Kim Goblirsch SMART Boards Patrick Shipway Softball Alyssa Strunk SPED Julie Ladwig or Laura Schulte Speech Team Kim Goblirsch Spring Musical Shelley Fitzgerald State Assessments Mary Christiansen Student Council Jerome Johannes Student Teachers Kevin Babcock Supervision or Evaluation Kevin Babcock Teacher Development Plan		•
One Act PlayRebecca MohrPayrollHeidi LangeslagPeer CoachingMary ChristiansenPhonesMark LarkoskiPrintersDarin GathjeProfessional DevelopmentChris Ovrebo or Kim GoblirschPurchasingKevin BabcockRamp-Up to ReadinessRebecca MohrRequesting Subs (Aesop)Matt Kellen or Heidi LangeslagRtlKim GoblirschSADDNichole SchellingSchoologyPatrick ShipwaySeniority ListHeidi LangeslagSite TeamKim GoblirschSMART BoardsPatrick ShipwaySoftballAlyssa StrunkSPEDJulie Ladwig or Laura SchulteSpeech TeamKim GoblirschSpring MusicalShelley FitzgeraldState AssessmentsMary ChristiansenStudent CouncilJerome JohannesStudent TeachersKevin BabcockSupervision or EvaluationKevin BabcockTeacher Development PlanMary Christiansen		
Payroll Heidi Langeslag Peer Coaching Mary Christiansen Phones Mark Larkoski Printers Darin Gathje Professional Development Chris Ovrebo or Kim Goblirsch Purchasing Kevin Babcock Ramp-Up to Readiness Rebecca Mohr Requesting Subs (Aesop) Matt Kellen or Heidi Langeslag Rtl Kim Goblirsch SADD Nichole Schelling Schoology Patrick Shipway Seniority List Heidi Langeslag Site Team Kim Goblirsch SMART Boards Patrick Shipway Softball Alyssa Strunk SPED Julie Ladwig or Laura Schulte Speech Team Kim Goblirsch Spring Musical Shelley Fitzgerald State Assessments Mary Christiansen Student Council Jerome Johannes Student Teachers Kevin Babcock Teacher Development Plan Mary Christiansen		•
Peer CoachingMary ChristiansenPhonesMark LarkoskiPrintersDarin GathjeProfessional DevelopmentChris Ovrebo or Kim GoblirschPurchasingKevin BabcockRamp-Up to ReadinessRebecca MohrRequesting Subs (Aesop)Matt Kellen or Heidi LangeslagRtlKim GoblirschSADDNichole SchellingSchoologyPatrick ShipwaySeniority ListHeidi LangeslagSite TeamKim GoblirschSMART BoardsPatrick ShipwaySoftballAlyssa StrunkSPEDJulie Ladwig or Laura SchulteSpeech TeamKim GoblirschSpring MusicalShelley FitzgeraldState AssessmentsMary ChristiansenStudent CouncilJerome JohannesStudent TeachersKevin BabcockSupervision or EvaluationKevin BabcockTeacher Development PlanMary Christiansen	·	
PhonesMark LarkoskiPrintersDarin GathjeProfessional DevelopmentChris Ovrebo or Kim GoblirschPurchasingKevin BabcockRamp-Up to ReadinessRebecca MohrRequesting Subs (Aesop)Matt Kellen or Heidi LangeslagRtlKim GoblirschSADDNichole SchellingSchoologyPatrick ShipwaySeniority ListHeidi LangeslagSite TeamKim GoblirschSMART BoardsPatrick ShipwaySoftballAlyssa StrunkSPEDJulie Ladwig or Laura SchulteSpeech TeamKim GoblirschSpring MusicalShelley FitzgeraldState AssessmentsMary ChristiansenStudent CouncilJerome JohannesStudent TeachersKevin BabcockSupervision or EvaluationKevin BabcockTeacher Development PlanMary Christiansen	•	
Printers Darin Gathje Professional Development Chris Ovrebo or Kim Goblirsch Purchasing Kevin Babcock Ramp-Up to Readiness Rebecca Mohr Requesting Subs (Aesop) Matt Kellen or Heidi Langeslag RtI Kim Goblirsch SADD Nichole Schelling Schoology Patrick Shipway Seniority List Heidi Langeslag Site Team Kim Goblirsch SMART Boards Patrick Shipway Softball Alyssa Strunk SPED Julie Ladwig or Laura Schulte Speech Team Kim Goblirsch Spring Musical Shelley Fitzgerald State Assessments Mary Christiansen Student Council Jerome Johannes Student Teachers Kevin Babcock Teacher Development Plan Mary Christiansen		•
Professional DevelopmentChris Ovrebo or Kim GoblirschPurchasingKevin BabcockRamp-Up to ReadinessRebecca MohrRequesting Subs (Aesop)Matt Kellen or Heidi LangeslagRtIKim GoblirschSADDNichole SchellingSchoologyPatrick ShipwaySeniority ListHeidi LangeslagSite TeamKim GoblirschSMART BoardsPatrick ShipwaySoftballAlyssa StrunkSPEDJulie Ladwig or Laura SchulteSpeech TeamKim GoblirschSpring MusicalShelley FitzgeraldState AssessmentsMary ChristiansenStudent CouncilJerome JohannesStudent TeachersKevin BabcockSupervision or EvaluationKevin BabcockTeacher Development PlanMary Christiansen		
PurchasingKevin BabcockRamp-Up to ReadinessRebecca MohrRequesting Subs (Aesop)Matt Kellen or Heidi LangeslagRtIKim GoblirschSADDNichole SchellingSchoologyPatrick ShipwaySeniority ListHeidi LangeslagSite TeamKim GoblirschSMART BoardsPatrick ShipwaySoftballAlyssa StrunkSPEDJulie Ladwig or Laura SchulteSpeech TeamKim GoblirschSpring MusicalShelley FitzgeraldState AssessmentsMary ChristiansenStudent CouncilJerome JohannesStudent TeachersKevin BabcockSupervision or EvaluationKevin BabcockTeacher Development PlanMary Christiansen		-
Ramp-Up to ReadinessRebecca MohrRequesting Subs (Aesop)Matt Kellen or Heidi LangeslagRtIKim GoblirschSADDNichole SchellingSchoologyPatrick ShipwaySeniority ListHeidi LangeslagSite TeamKim GoblirschSMART BoardsPatrick ShipwaySoftballAlyssa StrunkSPEDJulie Ladwig or Laura SchulteSpeech TeamKim GoblirschSpring MusicalShelley FitzgeraldState AssessmentsMary ChristiansenStudent CouncilJerome JohannesStudent TeachersKevin BabcockSupervision or EvaluationKevin BabcockTeacher Development PlanMary Christiansen		
Requesting Subs (Aesop)Matt Kellen or Heidi LangeslagRtIKim GoblirschSADDNichole SchellingSchoologyPatrick ShipwaySeniority ListHeidi LangeslagSite TeamKim GoblirschSMART BoardsPatrick ShipwaySoftballAlyssa StrunkSPEDJulie Ladwig or Laura SchulteSpeech TeamKim GoblirschSpring MusicalShelley FitzgeraldState AssessmentsMary ChristiansenStudent CouncilJerome JohannesStudent TeachersKevin BabcockSupervision or EvaluationKevin BabcockTeacher Development PlanMary Christiansen	-	
RtIKim GoblirschSADDNichole SchellingSchoologyPatrick ShipwaySeniority ListHeidi LangeslagSite TeamKim GoblirschSMART BoardsPatrick ShipwaySoftballAlyssa StrunkSPEDJulie Ladwig or Laura SchulteSpeech TeamKim GoblirschSpring MusicalShelley FitzgeraldState AssessmentsMary ChristiansenStudent CouncilJerome JohannesStudent TeachersKevin BabcockSupervision or EvaluationKevin BabcockTeacher Development PlanMary Christiansen		
SADDNichole SchellingSchoologyPatrick ShipwaySeniority ListHeidi LangeslagSite TeamKim GoblirschSMART BoardsPatrick ShipwaySoftballAlyssa StrunkSPEDJulie Ladwig or Laura SchulteSpeech TeamKim GoblirschSpring MusicalShelley FitzgeraldState AssessmentsMary ChristiansenStudent CouncilJerome JohannesStudent TeachersKevin BabcockSupervision or EvaluationKevin BabcockTeacher Development PlanMary Christiansen		
SchoologyPatrick ShipwaySeniority ListHeidi LangeslagSite TeamKim GoblirschSMART BoardsPatrick ShipwaySoftballAlyssa StrunkSPEDJulie Ladwig or Laura SchulteSpeech TeamKim GoblirschSpring MusicalShelley FitzgeraldState AssessmentsMary ChristiansenStudent CouncilJerome JohannesStudent TeachersKevin BabcockSupervision or EvaluationKevin BabcockTeacher Development PlanMary Christiansen		
Seniority ListHeidi LangeslagSite TeamKim GoblirschSMART BoardsPatrick ShipwaySoftballAlyssa StrunkSPEDJulie Ladwig or Laura SchulteSpeech TeamKim GoblirschSpring MusicalShelley FitzgeraldState AssessmentsMary ChristiansenStudent CouncilJerome JohannesStudent TeachersKevin BabcockSupervision or EvaluationKevin BabcockTeacher Development PlanMary Christiansen		
Site TeamKim GoblirschSMART BoardsPatrick ShipwaySoftballAlyssa StrunkSPEDJulie Ladwig or Laura SchulteSpeech TeamKim GoblirschSpring MusicalShelley FitzgeraldState AssessmentsMary ChristiansenStudent CouncilJerome JohannesStudent TeachersKevin BabcockSupervision or EvaluationKevin BabcockTeacher Development PlanMary Christiansen		
SMART BoardsPatrick ShipwaySoftballAlyssa StrunkSPEDJulie Ladwig or Laura SchulteSpeech TeamKim GoblirschSpring MusicalShelley FitzgeraldState AssessmentsMary ChristiansenStudent CouncilJerome JohannesStudent TeachersKevin BabcockSupervision or EvaluationKevin BabcockTeacher Development PlanMary Christiansen	Seniority List	
Softball Alyssa Strunk SPED Julie Ladwig or Laura Schulte Speech Team Kim Goblirsch Spring Musical Shelley Fitzgerald State Assessments Mary Christiansen Student Council Jerome Johannes Student Teachers Kevin Babcock Supervision or Evaluation Kevin Babcock Teacher Development Plan Mary Christiansen		
SPEDJulie Ladwig or Laura SchulteSpeech TeamKim GoblirschSpring MusicalShelley FitzgeraldState AssessmentsMary ChristiansenStudent CouncilJerome JohannesStudent TeachersKevin BabcockSupervision or EvaluationKevin BabcockTeacher Development PlanMary Christiansen		Patrick Shipway
Speech TeamKim GoblirschSpring MusicalShelley FitzgeraldState AssessmentsMary ChristiansenStudent CouncilJerome JohannesStudent TeachersKevin BabcockSupervision or EvaluationKevin BabcockTeacher Development PlanMary Christiansen	Softball	•
Spring MusicalShelley FitzgeraldState AssessmentsMary ChristiansenStudent CouncilJerome JohannesStudent TeachersKevin BabcockSupervision or EvaluationKevin BabcockTeacher Development PlanMary Christiansen	SPED	Julie Ladwig or Laura Schulte
State AssessmentsMary ChristiansenStudent CouncilJerome JohannesStudent TeachersKevin BabcockSupervision or EvaluationKevin BabcockTeacher Development PlanMary Christiansen	Speech Team	Kim Goblirsch
Student CouncilJerome JohannesStudent TeachersKevin BabcockSupervision or EvaluationKevin BabcockTeacher Development PlanMary Christiansen	Spring Musical	Shelley Fitzgerald
Student TeachersKevin BabcockSupervision or EvaluationKevin BabcockTeacher Development PlanMary Christiansen	State Assessments	Mary Christiansen
Supervision or EvaluationKevin BabcockTeacher Development PlanMary Christiansen	Student Council	Jerome Johannes
Teacher Development Plan Mary Christiansen	Student Teachers	Kevin Babcock
·	Supervision or Evaluation	Kevin Babcock
Tech Support Darin Gathje	Teacher Development Plan	Mary Christiansen
	Tech Support	Darin Gathje

Track	Kevin Werk
Trapshooting	Tim Larson
Voicemail	Mark Larkoski
Volleyball	Missy Underdahl
Website	Matt Kellen
Wrestling	Dennis Whitman
Yearbook	Rebecca Mohr

APPENDIX A – Lesson Plan Template

Week 1 (9/11/17-9/15/17)							
Day	Learning Target(s) Classroom Activity Homework/Assessment						
Monday							
Tuesday							
Wednesday							
Thursday							
Friday							

APPENDIX B – Fundraising Request Form

Fundraising Request Form

Group/Class/Organization:					
Person Requesting Fundraiser:					
Dates of Fundraising Activities:					
Beginning: E	inding:	Delivery:			
Description of fundraising activition How will the funds be raised? Is the for another organization (people and as selling food or magazines)? Be	nis a service, such as a re only served, not soli	cited) or is it a direct			
as sening rood of magazines)! Be	specific about the pro-	ducts and vendors.			
Purpose of the fundraising activity: Why are the funds being raised? What will the funds be used for (uniforms, trips, registration or dues, etc.)?					
, ,					
Person responsible for money:					
Activity Director	Date	Approved	Not Approved		
Principal	Date	Approved	Not Approved		
APPENDIX C – Course Syllabus	APPENDIX C – Course Syllabus Template				

Course Title

Instructor:	Your Name			Phone Number				Email		
Schoology Code:	Code									
Course Description:	Written description of the course. Can use the description that is in the registration guide. Suggested topics include what will be covered, why the content of the course is important, and how they will be able to apply what is learned in the course to their future lives.									
Course Outline:	This is a breakdown of the course that would summarize the topics that would be covered, how much time would be spent on each topic. Any course pacing information would go here. Optional section.									
Course Objectives:	Summarize the learning targets for each unit.									
Course Material:		erials, notes, and		-				e in Scł	noology.	. You
Grading Policy:	Grades will be weighted into three categories: % Performance: Chapter Tests, Papers, Projects % Practice: Quizzes, Rough Drafts, Homework % Effort: Participation, Homework Completion, Timeliness									
Grading Scale:	94-100	A	87-89	B+	77-79	C+	67-69	D+	0-59	F
	90-93	A-	84-87	В	74-76	С	64-66	D		

80-83 B- 70-73 C- 60-63 D-

Late Work Policy:

Late work policy is determined by the teacher and written here. Model policy is here: <u>Due Date</u>: The date an assignment or assessment is due in order to receive full credit. Set by the teacher.

<u>Deadeadline</u>: The date an assignment or assessment is due in order to receive majority credit. Set by the teacher.

Assignments that are turned in after the due date but before the deadline will be considered for up to 80% credit

Assignments turned in after the deadline but before the "Final Friday" of each quarter will be considered for up to 50% credit

Student may submit a written appeal form to the teacher in order to petition for more than 80% or 50% credit for assignments turned in after a deadline but before the Final Friday. The "Final Friday" will be the last Friday of a grading term, unless the grading term ends on a Friday, in which case the Final Friday will be the 2nd to last Friday of the grading term.

Homework	
Policy:	

This section is determined by the individual teachers. It should include how much

homework students can expect and the nature or homework in class.

Expectations:

Additional classroom or department expectations. Examples may be: what students are expected to bring to class, use of work time, assigned seating, classroom routines, etc. Optional section. Can be teacher or course specific.

General Rules:

iPad expectations.

[Course Title] Syllabus

Return by [Date] for [Points or Credit by Department Choice]

Student Name:

Date Submitted:

Student Signature

I have read the [course] syllabus and understand the expectations, rules, and guidelines for [course].
Student Signature:
Parent/Guardian Signature: I have read the [course] syllabus and understand the expectations, rules, and guidelines for [course].
Parent Name:
Parent Signature:
Preferred communication: email phone
Email:
Phone

APPENDIX D – Field Trip Request Form & Permission Form Template

Field Trip Protocol

Return time:				
Date:				
Transportation request form				
Absence form(s) for chaperone(s) List of attending students (must be provided to Diana & Nurse at least 2 days prior)				
List of attending students (must be provided to Diane & Nurse at least 3 days prior) Sample permission form				

Requisition form (if there is a cost to the school)

Field Trip Permission Form Template

Print on school letterhead

[Student Organization & Trip Name] Dates: Departure and arrival times: Brief description of activities: What you should bring: Cost to the student: Meals: Special instructions: Date permission form and money is due: Advisor contact information: Detach lower portion and return to [TEACHER/COACH/ADVISOR]. Student Name: Date: _____(parent/guardian) hereby give permission for ____(student name) to attend the field trip described above. I understand that all school and organization rules and expectations apply while on this trip. I agree to follow all instructions and rules given by the teacher, coach, or advisor. Failure to do so may result in disciplinary action or being sent home early at parent's expense. Parent contact information: Parent Signature Student Signature Date Date

APPENDIX E – Professional Development Request Form

The site team will meet the 1st & 3rd Thursday of each month. Please return this form to a site team member or

principal. If approval is needed sooner than the next scheduled meeting please let a site team member know when turning in this form. Name: Today's Date: Title of Workshop: Workshop Date: Workshop Location: Brief Description of Workshop (or attach materials). Which district goals will this staff development activity support? (see reverse) Assuring high achievement for all students Improve proficiency on MCA & ACT tests Improving graduation rates Utilize educational best practice with all staff Innovative curriculum and/or instruction Technology to enhance learning Meeting academic/social/emotional needs of Improve program/department students Providing a safe and welcoming atmosphere for everyone Family & community engagement Extra-curricular activity enhancement Please note workshop cost summary below. Registration Fee: Lodging: Meals*: Mileage: Substitute Pay (\$100): TOTAL: *Meals will only be reimbursed for overnight stays. With an original receipt you may be reimbursed up to \$6 for breakfast, \$10 for lunch and \$15 for dinner. Receipts must be included. **Registration Information** Workshop Vender: _____ Units: ____ Price: _____ Total: _____ Attendees: Registration Needed: Yes No Registration Deadline: Other Notes: Units: Price: Total: Lodging Vender: Reservations made: Yes No Registration Deadline: Other Notes: If sub(s) needed: Report of Absence included form(s): Yes No Approved Rejected _____ Administrative Use Only: **Building Principal** Site Facilitator Budget Code: 01-300-640-000-306-366 PO #

Remember to attach a requisition form and an absence request form.

Staff development experiences will be shared at monthly faculty meetings.

School Policies Related to Daily Activities and Major Topics

THE FOLLOWING POLICIES ARE INCORPORATED INTO THIS HANDBOOK IN THE FOLLOWING ORDER:

Policy #	Title	
412		Expense Reimbursement
413		Harassment and Violence
414		Mandated Reporting of Child Neglect or Physical or
		Sexual Abuse and Report Form
417		Chemical Use/Abuse
418		Drug-Free Workplace/Drug-Free School
419		Tobacco-Free Environment
501		School Weapons Policy
502		Search of Student Lockers, Desks, Personal Possessions and Student's Person
503		Student Attendance
504		Student Dress and Appearance
505		Distribution of Non School-Sponsored Materials on
		School Premises by Students and Employees
506		Student Discipline
511		Student Fundraising
514		Bullying Prohibition Policy
516		Student Medication
524		Internet Acceptable Use Policy
525		Violence Prevention [Applicable to Students & Staff]
540		Extra Curricular Activities Eligibility

The immediate following pages provide an outline of the Medford Public Schools Policy Manual. Policies not reproduced in this Appendix can be obtained from the Principal's Office.

^{**} This handbook is not considered all-inclusive and may be changed, per board approval, throughout the year.